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Interim visit 

Context and focus of visit 

On 17 March 2020, all routine inspections were suspended due to the COVID-19 
(coronavirus) pandemic. As part of our phased return to routine inspections, we are 
carrying out ‘interim visits’ to further education and skills providers. Interim visits are 
to help learners, parents, employers and government understand how providers are 
meeting the needs of learners and apprentices in this period, including learners with 
high needs and those with special educational needs and/or disabilities. We intend to 
return to routine inspection in January 2021 but will keep the exact timing under 
review. 
 
The focus of these visits is on the themes set out below and the findings are based 
on discussions with leaders, managers, staff and learners. 
 
Information about the provider 

Birmingham Metropolitan College is a large, general further education college located 
across three main colleges, with two smaller campuses. The college recruits from 
local communities in Birmingham and the Black Country. At the time of the visit, 
there were approximately 10,000 students. Most students on full-time programmes 
are aged 16 to 18. Most employers linked to the college are within the regions 
covered by the Black Country, and Greater Birmingham and Solihull local enterprise 
partnerships. The college delivers training in partnership with a number of large 
employers.  


Many students are from the most economically deprived areas in the West Midlands. 
Unemployment rates in Birmingham and Dudley are higher than in the West 
Midlands overall and national rates. Around 50% of students are from minority ethnic 
groups.  
 
What actions are leaders taking to ensure that they provide an appropriate 
curriculum that responds to the reasonable needs of learners and 
stakeholders and adapts to changed circumstances? 

Leaders prioritised support and training for staff and students at the start of the 
pandemic. They provided staff with digital skills training in readiness for changing the 
curriculum delivery method prior to the lockdown. Most students accessed learning 
remotely during this time. Leaders identified groups of students for whom technology 
was a barrier to accessing online learning. For example, staff developed paper-based 
resource packs for students on level 1 programmes, and for those students whose 
first language is not English. 
 
Leaders identified which students needed to return first to face-to-face teaching once 
they were able to reopen sites in June. Leaders devised strategic planning groups to 
support the return to on-site teaching. They liaised with managers, teachers and 

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/interim-phase-further-education-and-skills-providers#interim-visits
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staff to plan the return. Leaders prioritised students who needed practical skills 
training. Teachers worked with students who required support to take external 
examinations. They stated that the strategies used to support students to return 
informed the planning for the September restart. 
 
Leaders have identified the different challenges involved in teaching the curriculum 
for each subject area. They have modified the planning and delivery of the 
curriculum to address current restrictions. Staff have identified which subjects 
require students to complete industry placements as part of their course. For 
example, they have reordered the curriculum in health and social care. Teachers are 
developing students’ skills and knowledge of the workplace through virtual visits to 
care settings in preparation for when placements can take place. 
 
Leaders planned courses to meet the needs of the local economy during the 
pandemic. During the visit, inspectors talked to external partners. They said, ‘Leaders 
have been nimble in the creation of training courses for adults made redundant 
during the lockdown.’ Through the Careers Advance courses staff provided careers 
education, information, advice and guidance, alongside vocational training to support 
adults back into work.  
 
What steps are leaders, managers and staff taking to ensure that the 
approaches used for building knowledge and skills are appropriate to meet 
the reasonable needs of learners? 

Leaders identified that discussions with curriculum managers allowed them to modify 
the curriculum on an ongoing basis. They report that teachers have reviewed and 
identified different teaching methods, including the use of remote learning. For 
example, teachers have used video conferencing software to create peer groups and 
study groups for students. Students are able to access the curriculum, as well as 
support from each other, when working from home.  
 
Leaders state that they have worked with staff to review students’ progress. They 
have provided extra help for students, in particular when they have been working 
remotely. Teachers have used the information on students’ progress during lockdown 
to inform their curriculum planning.  
 
Leaders identified that new students aged 16 to 18 have different starting points to 
those who are returning. Leaders have developed an extended induction period to 
provide careers education, information, advice and guidance, and to allow for 
English, mathematics and skills assessments to take place. 
 
Leaders reported that they have reviewed the quality of teaching of the curriculum 
throughout the pandemic. They undertook virtual learning walks during lockdown. 
Leaders introduced face-to-face learning walks on the return to on-site teaching. 
They have continued with virtual visits to remote learning sessions, or where social 
distancing is challenging. They have been able to provide staff with feedback, 
support and training as a result of this process. 
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Leaders have prioritised those students with special educational needs and/or 
disabilities (SEND) during this time. They provided additional training to support the 
move to remote learning for those students with SEND. On the return to on-site 
teaching, leaders have scheduled ‘drop-down’ workshops to provide additional help 
for students when they need it.  
 
Leaders have identified that some students thrived when working from home. 
Teachers recognised that some students made more rapid progress as a result of 
remote learning. They have identified that these students are finding it challenging 
to return to face-to-face teaching.  
 
How are leaders ensuring that learners are safe and well informed about 
potential risks, including from online sources? 

Leaders gave safeguarding training for staff and students prior to the lockdown. 
They supported students to understand the risks of studying online. Managers 
trained staff to use a new monitoring system to track and manage safeguarding 
concerns. 
 
Leaders have provided well-being support for students. Staff continue to monitor 
students’ support needs. They have identified the need to increase the availability of 
counselling support, in particular for those affected by the pandemic. 
Leaders set up operational groups at each college to implement a safe return to on-
site delivery. They prioritised learners, including the most vulnerable, in their plans 
for the phased return. To support this, leaders produced videos of each site, 
demonstrating the protocols that students would need to follow on their return. 
During the visit, inspectors talked to a small number of students. They said, ‘Staff 
ensure students follow the college procedures; this helps us to feel safe.’ 
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The Office for Standards in Education, Children’s Services and Skills (Ofsted) 
regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young 

people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and 

inspects childcare and children’s social care, and inspects the Children and Family 
Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher 

training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education 
and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council 

children’s services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding 

and child protection. 
 

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print 
or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 

 
You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format 

or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, 

visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the 
Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: 

psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. 
 

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/. 

 
Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more 

information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn. 
 

Piccadilly Gate 
Store Street 

Manchester 

M1 2WD 
 

T: 0300 123 1231 
Textphone: 0161 618 8524 

E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk 

W: www.gov.uk/ofsted 
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